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I. STATEMENT CONCERNING NOTICE OF MEETING 

The following is an accurate statement concerning the providing of notice of this meeting 

and said statement shall be entered in the minutes of this meeting.  Notice of this meeting 

as required by Sections 4a, 3d, 13 and 14 of the Open Public Meetings Act has been 

provided to the public in the form of a written notice. On September 8, 2017 at 3:00 p.m., 

said notice was posted on the official bulletin board in the Municipal Building, 

transmitted to the Princeton Packet, the Trenton Times, the Town Topics and filed with 

the Municipal Clerk. 

II. ROLL CALL 

The Deputy Clerk then called the roll. 

 

PRESENT: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn, Lempert 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 

ALSO PRESENT: Marc Dashield, Administrator, Trishka W. Cecil, Municipal 

Attorney, Jeff Grosser, Assistant Administrator, Deanna Stockton, Municipal Engineer, 

and Ben Stentz, Recreation Director 

 

Mayor Lempert stated to start tonight's meeting she would asked to pause for a moment 

of silence for September 11th, today marking the 16th anniversary.  She stated that our 

country has just faced two major hurricane events, so both in memory of those who lost 

their lives in September 11th, the first responders and everybody that has been victimized 

by Hurricane Harvey and Hurricane Irma. 

 

Moment of Silence. 

 

III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The audience participated in the pledge of allegiance. 

 

IV. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Councilman Tim Quinn had no announcements. 

 

Councilwoman Jo Butler had no announcements. 

 

Councilman Bernie Miller had no announcements. 

 

Councilman Lance Liverman had no announcements. 
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Councilwoman Heather Howard had no announcements. 

 

Mayor Liz Lempert had no announcements. 

 

No Staff announcements. 

 

Mayor Lempert did announce that the third night being held for a Council meeting will 

not be September 18, 2017, the next meeting will be held on September 25, 2017. 

V. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 1. April 24, 2017 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 2. Closed Session May 8, 2017 

RESULT: APPROVED [3 TO 0] 

MOVER: Tim Quinn, Councilman 

SECONDER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Liverman, Quinn 

ABSTAIN: Miller, Butler 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 3. May 8, 2017 

RESULT: APPROVED [3 TO 0] 

MOVER: Tim Quinn, Councilman 

SECONDER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Liverman, Quinn 

ABSTAIN: Miller, Butler 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 4. July 10, 2017 

RESULT: APPROVED [4 TO 0] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSTAIN: Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 5. August 7, 2017 
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RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

VI. AWARD OF RECOGNITION 

 1. Administrators of the "I Grew Up in Princeton" Facebook Group - Marjorie Morse 

Bell and Michael Lemonick 

Councilman Quinn asked the administrators of the “I Grew Up in Princeton” 

Facebook Group to accept the award of recognition on behalf of the 2,920 members 

of the group.  Mr. Quinn stated since its founding nine years ago by the son of one 

of the current administrators, “I Grew Up in Princeton” has become something of a 

living history project of the Princeton Diaspora.  Members of the group who live in 

town and those who now live around the world share memories and keep up with 

the news of their hometown. The group welcomes those of us who were not 

fortunate enough to grow up in Princeton and its members are happy to answer 

questions.  So if you want to know what happened on Jefferson Road when 

President Johnson came to town for the dedication of the Woodrow Wilson School 

or what it was like to ride in a school bus down the 12 percent grade and over the 

now-closed Province Line Road Bridge or where the Saturn Boutique, Bellows or 

the English Shop were located downtown, someone in the group will know.  More 

than just a history site, “I Grew Up in Princeton” is a place where members share 

news of present-day Princeton for out-of-town members.  What's clear in both the 

shared memories and the comments on contemporary news is the great affection 

many who grew up here have for our town. Administrators Marjorie Morse Bell and 

Michael Lemonick, both are graduates of Princeton High School, and Francesca 

Ferrante Segalas, a graduate of Stuart, were welcomed and asked to say a few words 

on accepting the award, about the group and for any members of the group in 

attendance to stand and be recognized. 

 

Mr. Lemonick along with Ms. Bell and Ms. Segalas thanked Mr. Quinn and Council 

on the recognition, asked people to join the group and stated that it is an honor to 

represent the group.  One of the current Administrators stated that on behalf of her 

son, who started the group in 2008 when he was a freshman at Princeton High 

School, never would have imagined it would become what it has today; with over 

3,000 members of all ages and with graduates that span back to the 1940’s, 1950’s 

and current high school students.  

VII. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA 

Paul Driscoll, Harris Road, stated that there would be a 76 unit Senior Living community 

that is being proposed at a site near the Princeton Shopping Center at the corner of 

Harrison Street and Terhune Road.  It would be reassuring to know that future residents 

will be safe in a complex which is built to the highest possible fire safety standards.  Mr. 

Driscoll stated that if the application is accepted he would suggest to Council to request 
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the developer to build the units to incorporate masonry fire walls through the roof which 

should include upgraded sprinkler systems.  The proposal of this complex is for elderly 

residents and therefore should be a living environment which is completely safe. 

(Handout appended to this set of minutes) 

 

Alexi Assmus, Maple Street, stated that she would like to support the municipality 

working on an ordinance for a fire watch.  She stated that work is going on in the state 

and national level and it is difficult pushing against very strong building lobbies and 

pushing against a very slow process at the national level, with changes not even possible 

until 2021. She feels that if there is movement on the municipal level there will be 

synergy at all the other levels. Ms. Assmus stated that she brought documents for Council 

to review if they are willing to take this up. 

(Documents appended to this set of minutes) 

 

Mayor Lempert responded to the two comments, thanked Ms. Assmus for all the research 

on the building codes and stated that Council passed a resolution supporting changes to 

the construction code. Mayor Lempert stated that talks were made with local officials and 

they feel that what is on the books right now allows them what they need in terms of the 

powers they are granted, that are not at the state level, is what is needed to keep the 

construction site safe. 

 

Mr. Dashield stated that after the last meeting he met with both the fire official and 

construction code official concerning those regulations and they have reviewed them 

again and still came to the same conclusion that based on the permitting process that is in 

place they can handle any event with the current regulations. What they suggested and 

what was passed in the resolution would be changes at the state level on the code itself. 

 

Ms. Lishian Wu, 300 Elm Road, discussed with Council the release of minutes and talked 

about the fire alarms in her building at Elm Court at 300 Elm Road.  She stated that she 

has a log from the police department and fire department that shows unreasonable false 

alarms which is a waste of resources.  Ms. Wu stated that at the August 7, 2017 Council 

meeting she urged Council to bring back the nutrition lunch for seniors to Princeton. 

 

Mayor Lempert responded to Ms. Wu on the senior nutrition program that there is a 

program that Princeton residents are going and using the Lawrence facilities. Mayor 

Lempert stated that she would continue the conversation at a future meeting with Ms. 

Wu. 

 

Nate Bottigheimer, 26 White Pine Lane, briefly repeated the support he expressed in a 

Town Topics letter for the senior center that is being proposed on the property adjacent to 

the Harrison Street shopping center.  Mr. Bottigheimer stated that most of his comments 

this evening will be about the parking study that is ongoing and that he is looking forward 

to the draft strategies meeting that will take place in the fall.  In anticipation of that and 

anticipating the strategies that might be put forward by the consultant, which may involve 

trade-offs that are difficult for the community to digest, he wanted to take off the table 

one of the concerns that could come up in any subsequent conversations, which is the 
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quality of the consultant's work. He paid his respects to the consultant firm doing the 

work, Nelson/Nygaard.  Mr. Bottigheimer stated that Nelson/Nygaard is one of the firms 

that he competes and collaborate with and that Princeton has hired one of the best 

consultant firms in the country for this particular kind of study. They are experts at 

balancing the technical needs of access, of thriving economic centers, of place making 

which makes them one of the unique consultants in the country; their ability to balance 

place making and urban development with these technical kinds of considerations.  When 

you get whatever results you get they will tell you what the choices are and the trade-offs 

you will face. They have done extremely good work with the inventorying of parking 

supply and parking demand downtown and identifying the way it is used. Mr. 

Bottigheimer is confident that the kind of programs that will be brought before Council 

for consideration is going to be faultless and will present tough choices but will have well 

defined the decision making space your operating in and the solution you find will not be 

somewhere else it will be in what Nelson/Nygaard tells you.  He is looking forward to the 

draft strategies report and congratulated Council on hiring a great firm. 

 

Ms. Butler asked Ms. Stockton if there is a date as to when we can expect the parking 

study back.  Ms. Stockton stated that she should have a date this week and that she had a 

conference call with the consultant who gave more information that was put together on 

their analysis of our land use within the study area.  She asked the consultant to provide a 

draft report and recommendations at least two weeks before a public meeting. October 4, 

2017 was the possible public meeting date but Nelson/Nygaard was not sure if they could 

provide a draft document two weeks prior to that date, so looking potentially at a public 

meeting date in mid-October. 

VIII. PRESENTATION 

 1. Princeton First Aid and Rescue Squad 

Mark Freda gave a presentation on the new building that will be tasteful, but cost 

effective, meaning not costing a lot for the Princeton First Aid and Rescue Squad.  

Mr. Freda stated that the Princeton First Aid and Rescue Squad is an independent, 

nonprofit organization founded in 1939.  They have more than 100 career and 

volunteer members that respond to about 3,000 calls per year.  The Princeton First 

Aid and Rescue Squad works hand in hand with the Princeton Police and Fire 

Departments but is not a municipal agency.  They raise their annual operating 

budget of $1.5 million through the volunteer EMT services, through insurance 

reimbursements and individual contributions. The Princeton First Aid and Rescue 

Squad are volunteer EMT’s that are residents from Princeton and nearby 

communities, students from Princeton area high schools, and from the College of 

New Jersey, Rutgers, and Princeton, among others.  The volunteers serve the 

community and develop leadership skills. Mr. Freda stated that the squad needs a 

new building due to the existing facility on North Harrison Street being deplorably 

outdated and insufficient to meet the needs of the community. Built in 1963, the 

building was designed for smaller and fewer vehicles, there’s little room for 

training, equipment storage, meetings and administrative responsibilities and it lacks 

segregated spaces for decontamination facilities, oxygen tank storage and other 

equipment.  Mr. Freda stated that the new site will be located at the island of where 
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the former Township Public Works garage used to be and is currently being used by 

the town now for parking; (the section of Terhune Road between Route 206 and 

Mount Lucas Road and the other island on the other side the little bit of Terhune 

Road between Terhune Road and Cherry Hill Road).  Mr. Freda stated that the new 

building will feature ample bay space for emergency vehicles, lifesaving equipment, 

EMT courses, CPR classes, other health and safety instruction programs open to the 

public, sleeping quarters for overnight emergency duty crews, spaces to train and 

conduct rescue drills and storage areas for emergency medical equipment.  The 

building’s estimated project cost is $7.8 million which will be funded through 

private donations, the sale of Princeton First Aid and Rescue Squad properties and 

through pledge commitments sufficient to ensure the start of the construction.  The 

next step would be to submit the application to the Zoning Board in September 

2017, April 2018 is the target date to break ground, August 2019 is the goal for 

completion of construction and September 2019 is the dedication of the new 

building. 

(Presentation appended to this set of minutes) 

 

Councilwoman Butler asked Mr. Freda if he will be talking on the fund raising 

efforts to raise monies for the building and if someone would like to donate what 

would they need to do.  Mr. Freda stated that at this time they have sufficient 

monies on hand to start the construction and the fund raising is in a quiet phase and 

eventually at some point it will go into the public phase.  If anyone would like to 

donate they can go the PFARS website and donate. 

 

Deanna Stockton gave a presentation on the Princeton First Aid and Rescue Squad 

Memorandum of Understanding, Municipal Improvements, and stated that in 

addition to what PFARS is planning for the site there are municipal improvements 

that are necessary.  The overall roadway improvement plan for the area of Terhune 

Road between Route 206 and Mount Lucas is closed off and they will be looking at 

doing a slight realignment of the remaining portion of Terhune Road where it comes 

into Mount Lucas.  Mount Lucas will be formally improved with three lanes 

throughout that stretch from Cherry Hill to Valley Road, Valley Road is set up so 

that it can accommodate four lanes of traffic.  Part of that is predicated upon the 

Department of Transportation approving a traffic signal at Valley Road and Route 

206, which will be a full traffic signal.  Current plans at this point is for New Jersey 

Department of Transportation to make improvements to the Cherry Hill Road traffic 

signal.  The improvements that Department of Transportation is proposing will be 

funded by the department and at no cost to the municipality.  The Department of 

Transportation is looking to change the signal timing at Cherry Hill Road, looking at 

constructing three west bound lanes on Cherry Hill which will provide for a 

dedicated left turn pocket, a straight and a right.  That lines up nicely if the 

Department of Transportation changes the lane configuration on the other side of the 

intersection which would allowed dedicated left turns from Cherry Hill Road on to 

Route 206 prior to the green movements through the intersection for Cherry Hill.  

All improvements have been promised to the municipality by the Department of 

Transportation.  Valley Road is another area where New Jersey Department of 
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Transportation has proposed to provide improvements but at this time they have 

only approved an emergency signal at the intersection of Valley Road and Route 

206 which would only be activated by emergency vehicle preemption, (police, fire, 

and EMS) will all have the ability to turn on the traffic signals otherwise it would 

remain as a free flowing intersection.  Ms. Stockton stated that the Engineering 

Department, back in 2014, started looking at the improvements that will be needed 

for PFARS to go into the area and at that time the Engineering Department 

commissioned a traffic study to see what would be needed knowing that Terhune 

Road would be closed.  At that point and time the consultant came back stating that 

the municipality does meet standards and warrants putting in a full traffic signal at 

Valley Road and Route 206; however, when this was taken to Department of 

Transportation they have a policy that you cannot install a traffic signal within a half 

of mile of another traffic signal. The distance in the municipality is 600 feet and we 

know that this has been done in other places in the state; it is a preference for the 

Department of Transportation.  Ms. Stockton stated that the Engineering 

Department has been lobbying the Department of Transportation through various 

meetings to move ahead with a full traffic signal and when the traffic signal 

agreement with the Department of Transportation is presented to Council in the fall 

it will be one of the things written in the agreement to include it to be set up to be 

turned over to a full traffic signal at such time that we can prove to the Department 

of Transportation that it warrants those improvements.  We have the empirical data 

by the traffic studies and the next step will be bringing in more of the political side 

of it to keep the municipal roadways functioning and that this is an imperative 

improvement to be done.  On Valley Road the set up on the west bound side could 

have a left turn and right turn at the full intersection and then on the east bound side 

we could have a left turn and straight through lane. With the PFARS development 

we will widen the roadway to the 48 foot wide width which is 8 feet wider from 

where the existing curb is. 

 

Councilwoman Butler asked if you will be able to turn left onto Route 206 from 

Valley Road.  Ms. Stockton stated that you will not be able to turn left onto Route 

206 until a full traffic signal is put in place. With regards to the emergency signal 

you will be only able to take the right going north bound.  

 

Ms. Stockton stated that the two signalized intersections have been covered and just 

to note that at this intersection, as well as part of the memorandum of understanding, 

PFARS will be contributing monies for the replacement of the traffic signal at 

Witherspoon Street, Mount Lucas Road and Valley Road. That traffic signal will be 

upgraded so it has the ability to coordinate with the other two traffic signals as well 

it will have updated pedestrian buttons. 

 

Councilwoman Butler wanted to be reminded of the way the building will be 

situated, where would the emergency vehicles leave and with the way it is now 

would the emergency vehicles be restricted to only go north if the traffic light is not 

installed.  Ms. Stockton stated that the emergency vehicles will leave onto Valley 
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Road and we would accommodate them in the improvements at the intersection of 

Valley Road so the emergency vehicles could take a left. 

 

Ms. Stockton stated that Witherspoon Street and Mount Lucas Road will be 

formalized into three lanes. Currently it acts that way most of the time unless you 

have a car that sits a little further from the center line than another. You will see 

about a two foot shift of the curb line on the west side of the roadway and on the 

east side of the roadway we will do some alignment changes because of a shifting of 

curbs on either side of Terhune Road to even it out to make it a gentler alignment 

through that area. As mentioned at Terhune we will be straightening out that 

intersection with Mount Lucas. It is a very challenging intersection for site distance, 

between the vegetation and just the alignment of the roadway, so we will take this as 

an opportunity to make the improvement.  Ms. Stockton reiterated traffic signal 

improvements, the Department of Transportation will take care of the two traffic 

signals on Route 206 and PFARS is funding to replace the Valley Road, 

Witherspoon Street and Mount Lucas traffic signal that will come through our 

capital program and the municipality will be reimbursed for the cost.  As part of this 

project it was required that we keep a fueling station in this part of town that is very 

centrally located. The former engineer and Mr. Hough looked at quite a few 

municipal properties around town to see where the fueling station could be relocated 

and there were no good candidates. We are fortunate to have the ability to retain a 

space in the area. The existing fueling station is located on the south side of Terhune 

Road and looking to move the fueling station on the north side section of Terhune 

Road that will be vacated and will be a one way traffic movement. The movement 

of the fueling station will be a municipal project and will come prior to construction, 

due to timing of PFARS wanting to be in construction by April 2018. The fueling 

station needs to continue to be operational during this time. The next steps to be 

presented to Council on the project will be the traffic signal agreements with the 

New Jersey Department of Transportation, which will require a resolution, and the 

one piece of those traffic signals that the municipality would need to fund is the 

emergency preemption hardware. The Engineering Department will process permit 

applications with Department of Transportation (1) to close off Terhune Road (2) an 

application to consolidate the two municipal lots into one municipal lot which was a 

requirement of Department of Transportation at the pre-application meeting and will 

start to see various construction contracts and resolutions before Council to use state 

contracts to purchase equipment. 

(Presentation appended to this set of minutes) 

 

Councilman Liverman thanked Mr. Freda and Ms. Stockton for their report and 

asked if we would be able to move forward on a lot of these issues if we do not 

receive approval from the Department of Transportation. Ms. Stockton stated a 

tentative yes and they will be putting in the applications to the Department of 

Transportation for the closure of Terhune Road and the lot consolidation as soon as 

the package receives approval from the Zoning Board. 
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Councilman Miller asked if there is a way to formalize the relationship with the 

Department of Transportation to the extent that we can get them on paper to commit 

to the schedule that is needed to get the job done on time. Ms. Stockton stated that is 

an excellent idea and will reach out to the Commissioner's Office and set up a 

meeting to confirm the details of the project and remind them of their conversations 

and commitment. 

 

Councilwoman Howard stated that there is going to be a change in the 

administration and we may want to get this on the agenda for the transition team, so 

that it is on their radar.  Ms. Howard questioned if the changes made as a result of 

this project, at the intersection of Mount Lucas and Cherry Hill, is to accommodate 

it, but will it make the intersection better and will there be an impact to the public.  

Ms. Howard is hopeful and the hope would be for the public those changes will 

improve that intersection for everyone in addition to facilitating this important 

project.  Ms. Stockton stated that the Department of Transportation is confident that 

making the changes at the Cherry Hill and Route 206 intersection will improve 

things, the position of the Engineering Department is that yes it will but we would 

like to see a greater improvement which will come when you make the Valley Road 

signal a full signal. 

 

Mayor Lempert questioned what would happen to the pedestrian movement.  Ms. 

Stockton replied that the pedestrian movement would stay as it is.  In the completed 

design of Mount Lucas Road a decision was made, due to the Mount Lucas/Cherry 

Hill intersection being wide and complicated with vehicular movement, it was 

decided at that point not to introduce a crosswalk.  Pedestrians would need to cross 

either at the south of the intersection at Valley Road or north at Laurel Road. A new 

crosswalk was put in at Laurel Road so that you would be able to cross Mount 

Lucas Road to get to the east side of the road. Otherwise if you are maintaining  

travel on the west side of the road toward this intersection you need to head towards 

Route 206 and then cross Cherry Hill at the Route 206 light to then travel back into 

town.  Ms. Stockton informed Council that there will not be an additional crosswalk 

across the new five lanes of roadway. 

 

Councilwoman Butler asked will there be a sidewalk along Witherspoon 

Street/Mount Lucas Road and if conversations were made with the school about 

Valley Road and what the impact will be.  Ms. Stockton stated there will be 

sidewalks on both sides.  Mr. Dashield stated that he has had several conversations 

with the school district and the school district is in the planning stages. They were 

introduced to the concept and we will work with them on any improvements that 

may be necessary.  Mr. Freda also stated that the squad had a meeting and sent out 

notices to individuals within the 200 feet, to those that far exceed the 200 feet and 

the school was notified.  A representative from the school board was present, saw 

the presentation and they are fully aware. At that time the school board had not 

expressed any concerns. 
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Councilman Quinn congratulated PFARS on meeting their fund raising goals and 

feeling ready with the fund raising to begin construction.  Mr. Quinn stated that Ms. 

Stockton mentioned the Department of Transportation’s hesitancy to come up with 

putting two lights within a half mile or less than a half mile and cited an example 

where they have approved such lights and asked if any of those involved emergency 

issues which might strengthen our case.  Ms. Stockton stated that the traffic 

engineer that was hired would be the one responsible for getting some of the traffic 

signals approved by the Department of Transportation. Mr. Quinn also asked about 

the parking area near the fuel station and wanted to know if it is envisioned to be the 

parking for the entire building and is it sufficient parking for the squad and visitor 

use.  Mr. Dashield stated that the staff and squad are still working on the terms of 

the parking arrangements and have met with the design and would have to sit down 

and reconfigure and do some estimates on what the parking would look like.  Mr. 

Freda stated that the squad is more than satisfied with the amount of parking.  

Mayor Lempert asked if there was a plan on where municipal vehicles would park.  

Mr. Dashield stated that for some on a temporary basis and we would find 

additional parking in terms of using the Franklin lot when it becomes available for 

staff, especially during the peak times in the summer when the pool is open.  Mayor 

Lempert stated that it is bit of a concern because it won't be available in perpetuity 

and before we sign off there should be a long term plan in place as to where we can 

park municipal vehicles. 

 

Councilwoman Butler asked about the lights between Valley Road and Terhune 

Road, how far away the light at Mountain Avenue is from Valley Road and stated 

that it feels like it could be less than a half a mile. Ms. Butler mentioned if there was 

a different way to handle that and Community Park could get that part of the turn-

around if there was a left turn lane, that would be nice.  Ms. Stockton replied that 

the vision study shows a roundabout. 

 

Mayor Lempert thanked Mr. Freda, Ms. Stockton and Mr. Dashield on working 

together in getting this plan that has been in the making for many years.  Also, she 

extended all our thanks to the volunteers of PFARS for the amazing jobs they do for 

the community in keeping us safe and healthy on the way to the hospital and stated 

that they deserve a better facility than what they have now.  

IX. REPORTS 

 1. Recreation Commission’s Financial Aid Program 

Ben Stentz, Recreation Director, thanked Council for the opportunity to give a brief 

summary of the Recreation Commission's financial aid program. Mr. Stentz stated 

that the financial aid program has been in existence for almost 50 years through the 

Recreation Department and the program is critical to the operation.  It ensures that 

they are meeting the departmental mission and goals, which it to enhance the quality 

of life for our residents and encourage participation and through that strengthen the 

foundation of the community. The financial aid program is the foundation of our 

commitment to inclusion and our commitment to remain welcoming and ensures 

that our programs, our facility, and our events and everything that is done remains 
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available to everyone no matter what your financial situation is, what neighborhood 

you hail from, what language you speak; the Recreation Department just wants 

people in the programs and using the facility.  Mr. Stentz stated that he is proud of 

his department and of the work they have done with the support of the Recreation 

Commission.  A couple things that were highlighted are: Since 2011 the number of 

families that have received financial assistance from the Recreation Department’s 

program has grown 74%, because of the existing partnerships with a lot of different 

communities and agencies around town the number of students that have come to 

the Recreation Department for summer camp programs through those agencies has 

tripled since 2011 and of those families that request assistance they are paying about 

25% of the real number of what those programs cost. Through the direct program 

this year 115 families were reached which totals 387 people and through their 

partnership with many organizations in town, especially in particular the schools, 

there is another 138 students that received a subsidy through a partnership to attend 

one of the summer camps. As a connecting piece, through the partnerships with 

Send Hunger Packing Princeton they were able to step up their summer lunch 

program that was started in 2010 and in 2011; the Recreation Department was doing 

10 lunches a day in 2011 and for this year it was 125 lunches a day.  The Recreation 

Department is happy to help through the connections in the community, great 

agencies and through the extreme flexibility of the existing pool concessionaire, R 

& K's Poolside Cafe, whom has gone out of their way to provide those lunches. 

(Memo appended to this set of minutes) 

 

Councilman Liverman personally thanked the Recreation Department and all the 

partners that participate in the funding.  He reiterated what Councilwoman Butler 

stated earlier if anyone would like to fund more, and your hands and pockets are 

open, the Recreation Department could use more funding to help them out.  It is 

great when you can do that and Mr. Liverman stated that he is big on inclusive 

events, inclusive neighborhoods that involve everyone and the Recreation 

Department has been doing that for many years. 

 

Councilwoman Howard stated that this was brought up at the Human Services 

Commission earlier this summer and they have the benefit of having on the Human 

Services Commission, Veronica Olivares Weber, whom has been on the Recreation 

Commission and this is of great interest to the Human Services Commission with 

the director, Elisa Neira, reporting that she has a good relationship with the 

Recreation Department. 

 

Councilwoman Butler stated that the municipality has been fortunate with the 

owners of the concession stand and what they have done personally to get those 

lunches out at an affordable cost is remarkable.  The contract will go back out for 

bid this year and we’re afraid for a lot of reasons that the current owners of the 

concession stand might not bid on the contract again which would be a terrible loss 

because they have given a lot personally and professionally.  Mr. Stentz agreed and 

stated that the owners of the concession stand grew up in Princeton and there is a 

personal element to this for a lot people and the owners are no different. 
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Councilman Quinn added his congratulations and stated that a 74% increase, which 

he knew about the commitment due to Councilwoman Butler’s great job of 

reporting back to Council on all things with the Recreation Department, but to see 

the numbers attached to the commitment is very impressive.  He stated that Mr. 

Stentz did not mention that in 2017 the number of families requesting financial 

assistance that did not receive assistance was zero, which is the most impressive 

number of all and keep up the good work.  Mr. Stentz thanked Mr. Quinn and stated 

that other municipal agencies and other agencies know how to get in touch with him 

at his office, 380 Witherspoon Street, Princeton, and 609 921-9480. The Recreation 

Department has a wonderful working relationship with Elisa Neira, Gary DeBlasio 

of Corner House, who is a big supporter of the program, and Jeff Grosser and wants 

to keep those communication lines open and share ideals.  If there are ways to 

improve this he would be willing to talk about it. 

 

Council Report 

 

Councilwoman Howard reported on Send Hunger Packing which will be on Sunday, 

September 24, 2017 from 1:30pm to 3:30pm at Hinds Plaza. The event is Salsa and 

Salsa and there will be salsa dancing and tastings. It’s the main event and it supports 

a really valuable program and she hopes people will join.  You can Google “Send 

Hunger Packing Princeton” to get more information.   Ms. Howard also reported 

that the Animal Control Advisory Committee has been talking and planning for the 

next phase of the deer management program that starts every year with reflecting on 

the past year and what was reported earlier in the year was concern that the program 

was not as effective this year due the warm weather, which made it harder to bait so 

the caul was less effective.   As a reminder it is important to maintain the program 

because it has been a public safety and public health issue. Years ago before the 

program we had significant car accidents caused by the deer over population. Ms. 

Howard stated that they have been brain storming about ways, especially with the 

bow hunters, who have been a good partner on ways to make the program more 

effective.  Ms. Cecil stated that talks have been made with John Zampini, the group 

that the municipality began using last year for the first time, who came to speak to 

her and Mr. Grosser on some requests and recommended adjustments that he hopes 

would make their efforts more effective. His goal is to try to increase the number of 

deer that the bow hunters are taking. The town would still need to use White Buffalo 

but the more the bow hunters can take the more targeted White Buffalo can be.  The 

hope is by making adjustments to the program we can increase White Buffalo’s and 

the bow hunters’ effectiveness and stay on top of the deer population in Princeton. 

 

Ms. Howard’s final update was that Friday starts “Welcoming America Week”, 

which is the annual celebration of what makes Princeton so special; our diversity 

and recognition that having such a diverse community makes Princeton such a 

wonderful place to live and work.  It comes at an important time when the message 

from the federal level is horrific. Ms. Howard thanked Mayor Lempert for her 

statement in opposition of the President and Attorney General announcing 
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withdrawing the DACA program that sent shock waves across the country and many 

thought it was a cruel decision. The Human Services Commission has planned a 

week of activities to celebrate our immigrants in the community but it becomes even 

more important to reiterate those are the values that bind us in town.  The list of 

events are on the Human Services Commission website and they are partnering with 

the Princeton Library and Garden Theater.  There will be films, discussion and a 

naturalization ceremony that the Mayor will be presiding at this event and it is an 

opportunity to celebrate the contributions of immigrants at a time when they are 

under attack. 

 

Councilman Liverman had no report. 

 

Councilman Miller reported on the solar array on River Road. A lot of work is going 

on now on testing the facility, the construction is pretty well completed and 

sometime in the next two weeks the system will be activated and will began to feed 

power to our customers. The dedication of the system will take place in October due 

to wanting the contractor to clean up the site before the dedication.  Mr. Miller 

stated that they had an excellent meeting with the Library a few days ago to talk 

about displaying the operating perimeters of the solar plant on the large screen TV 

at the entrance to the Library.  The Library is willing to cooperate with us on that 

and now we are looking at whether or not we can adapt the large screen at 

Witherspoon and Monument Hall to display the operating perimeters of the solar 

plant. 

 

Councilwoman Butler had no report. 

 

Councilman Quinn reported that there is a meeting this week with the facilitator to 

discuss the proposal for the Bloomberg Mayor's Challenge and they are looking to 

tackle the problem of the shrinking middle class in Princeton. There will be a lot of 

people brought to the table for the visioning statement ahead of writing the proposal 

and he welcomes the Mayor to fill in anything he is missing on any particulars.  

Mayor Lempert reported that the Bloomberg Foundation is providing facilitators to 

select a number of towns that have applied, so it is great we have a facilitator but the 

challenge is that it is a very quick turnaround between getting the facilitator and 

having the session.  We are not bound to use the topic at our workshop for the 

ultimate application but in thinking about what was one of the biggest challenges 

facing the town; it is affordability, what is happening to the middle class and what 

we can do.  It is limited to about a dozen people which will be people from the 

municipal side and from the community and she will keep everyone up to date.  Part 

of the reason Bloomberg is providing the facilitators is it’s supposed to help with 

setting up a structure that we can potentially use for other challenges that we might 

face in the future. 

 

Mayor Lempert reported that the Economic Development group continues to meet 

and had a meeting with some of the University folks last week.  They are working 

on putting together the progress report because the working group has a sunset of 
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the end of the year.  Councilwoman Butler and Councilman Miller make up two 

thirds of the group so hopefully recommendations can be brought before Council in 

October if they stay on schedule. 

 

Staff Report 

 

Assistant Administrator Jeff Grosser reported on the website and stated that we have 

successfully coordinated and scheduled pretty much every department in the 

municipality to meet with the designers, Seamless Gov, in what they call “office 

hours” which gives the designer an opportunity to meet and know each manager, 

staff and department a little more to help in the transition to migrate the data into the 

new site.  Additionally the departments completed a questionnaire which gives a 

little bit more insight into each specific department.  The website working group 

members were able to complete a design questionnaire which gives the designer a 

little more insight in terms on what we are looking for and what has been discussed 

within the working group.  Successfully going to have the meetings on September 

26 and September 27, 2017, which Seamless Gov was originally going to come for 

one day but we assured them we would need two days just to make sure they meet 

with everyone individually.  With a full slate on September 26 they will meet with 

the website working group for a few hours and then break out in “office hours” with 

each specific department.  Mr. Grosser stated that they are very optimistic of the 

outcome and hopes to reconvene early October to see some of the draft products 

from Seamless Gov.  Mayor Lempert stated that every Council member will have a 

page and this is the time to take a look and see if that is the information you want 

but collectively there should be some standard format and type of information that is 

consist across the pages.  Take a look and see if that is the information that should 

be up on Council's pages and if there is other documents that would be helpful. 

 

Deanna Stockton introduced Jeff Laux, Construction Engineer, to Council and 

stated he has been with the Engineering Department for almost a year and this is his 

first appearance at a Council meeting.  She stated that Mr. Laux has been 

instrumental in helping with the PFARS site layout, fuel station and the road plans.  

Ms. Stockton reported that the New Jersey Department of Transportation informed 

her late last week of a new emergency on Route 206 that has cropped up in a new 

location near 707 State Road.  There is a culvert that crosses the road and you may 

have noticed a lot of white paint on the road where that is stationed and they are 

doing some investigative work.  There is a culvert from 1915 that requires an 

emergency repair and the Department of Transportation is looking to bring in steel 

plates which measure 16 feet by 4 feet by 2 1/2 inches and are 7,000 pounds each 

and they will put them in place over the culvert to carry the traffic load until a 

permanent fix can be designed and permitted.  The plates are ordered and looking to 

have them by September 22, 2017. The Department of Transportation would like to 

come into Princeton the week of September 25, 2017 to do the emergency repair.  

They presented two scenarios which was discussed and talked through with the 

Police Traffic Safety Bureau. One option is to fully close the road for two days in 

order to accommodate this the other option is to do night time closures for four 
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days.  It was agreed that the night time closure for four days, with 10pm-6am work 

hours, is the best option and this was sent back to the Department of Transportation.  

In the past the detour has been Ewing Street to Mount Lucas to Herrontown back 

again when we have something that happens in that stretch of Route 206. Ms. 

Stockton informed Council as soon as more information is available she will make 

sure to distribute it to Council, the website, social media and will work with the 

Police Department.  Ms. Stockton also reported that she and Mayor Lempert will be 

speaking at the Merchants Association meeting next week on Tuesday morning to 

give an update on various activities of the municipality.  She will be touching on 

parking, some of the loading zone ordinance work and any other topics they may 

have an interest in.  Councilman Miller stated that there is a lot of heavy truck 

traffic on Route 206 and wondering if we might ask the Department of 

Transportation to put out an advisory to the trucks to avoid that section of Route 206 

while the work is going on.  He stated that otherwise the trucks will be going 

through residential neighborhoods, so it is a good idea for the Department of 

Transportation to get something out to the truckers to stay off if they can.  Ms. 

Stockton stated she would mention this to the Department of Transportation.   Mr. 

Quinn also asked if the municipality would be sending notices to the neighbors or 

relying on whoever is doing the work to notice the neighbors that there will be night 

time work.  Ms. Stockton stated that the municipality has not noticed in the past, 

typically in an emergent condition that we are not aware of she will ask them to put 

up advanced warning signs on the detour routes so people will be aware.  Mr. 

Dashield stated that we would also put it out on social media so that everyone would 

be informed.  

 

Administrator Marc Dashield reported that last week we had a bond and BAN sale 

on the 6th of September and we sold 24 million dollars in bonds and received an 

interest rate of 2.11% and also sold 1.7 million dollars in BAN’s which are 

temporary notes and received a 1.24% interest rate which is good.  The 

municipality’s triple A rating has been reconfirmed for the municipality for all the 

great work being done in our finances and we received tremulously low interest 

rates on selling our debts for the last two years. This shows how well having a triple 

A rating does for the municipality in terms of saving money.  Mayor Lempert 

replied that this is great news and this was much lower than what was expected and 

thanked, Sandy Webb, Chief Financial Officer and the Finance Department. 

X. RESOLUTIONS 

 1. 17-279 Resolution Authorizing the Award of a Construction Contract to Top Line 

Construction Corporation of Somerville, New Jersey for Improvements to Walnut 

Lane in an Amount not to Exceed $1,490,390.57 

Councilman Miller asked Ms. Stockton how long of a stretch of road is being done 

for roughly a million and half.  Ms. Stockton stated this piece of Walnut Lane 

extends from Valley Road to Hamilton Avenue and is approximately 2500 feet. Mr. 

Miller stated that $560 for a foot of road is a good number to keep in mind and for 

the residents to understand that it is expensive.  Mr. Quinn questioned the time the 

work is going to be done and will they be avoiding the drop off at the high school 
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and JW.  Ms. Stockton stated that the contract was set up with some strict 

perimeters not affecting traffic or parking within the school area on Walnut Lane.  

The contract extends to the end of August so if the contractor can meet with our 

constraints they can start working during the school year otherwise he has a window 

during the spring break or next summer to complete the project. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tim Quinn, Councilman 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 2. 17-280 Resolution Authorizing the Award of a Professional Services Agreement to 

Van Note-Harvey Associates for Professional Engineering Services Related to the 

Identification and Reduction of Extraneous Flows in the Sanitary Sewer System for 

the Princeton Sewer Operating Committee (PSOC) for an Amount not to Exceed 

$125,000.00 

Councilwoman Butler stated that this was brought up by the former Borough 

Council David Goldfarb who sits on the Sewer Operating Committee, that this was 

something that the municipality would be able to do ourselves.  She was a little 

surprised to see it going out for contact to Van Note and costing $125,000.00.  Mr. 

Dashield responded that one of the issues, as it was reviewed, was to do both the 

monitoring and analysis the staff would not be able to accomplish this in a timely 

manner in order to really make good decisions, and that is why it went to the 

consultant, that way we will get the information and be able to take actions.  

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 3. 17-281 Resolution Authorizing the Execution of a License Agreement with Zagster, 

Inc. to Extend a Bike Sharing Program in Princeton by Installing Up to Three New 

Stations on Public Lands at Hinds Plaza, 22-34 Chambers Street and 400 

Witherspoon Street 

Deanna Stockton gave background that the new tenant at 255 Nassau Street is TD 

Bank. Through Tierney Communications they have made an agreement with 

Zagster to install four bike share stations with a total of 20 bikes to be part of the 

Princeton Community Bike Share.  They have been working with the municipality 

and Princeton University to identify locations and three of the locations could be 

potentially be in the public right of way: Hinds Plaza, 22-34 Chambers Street and 

400 Witherspoon Street with the other locations being investigated on private 

properties which include 255 Nassau Street, Garden Theater and a location on the 

Princeton University property that runs between the Merwick/Stanworth housing 
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development and John Street that fronts near Mary Moss playground.  The Zagster 

staff is currently investigating all of the locations and this is just a piece of it to 

provide the use of our public lands if they choose that as one of their prefered 

locations.  Ms. Butler asked if Hinds Plaza is a replacement and if there are still 

bays for residents to use that are not using Zagster to park their bikes.  Ms. Stockton 

stated that there are two sets of bike racks on the west side of Hinds Plaza closest to 

Witherspoon Street so the idea is that one of those sets would be removed for the 

Zagster station and there will still be all the bike racks located by Witherspoon Grill 

and the Princeton Library in the little side corridor as you go out toward Slyvia 

Beach Way so there still will be bike parking that is not Zagster.  Mayor Lempert 

wanted to thank TD Bank for sponsoring the bikes which is great and hopes to see 

more companies stepping forward due to it being a great program that is also 

expanding. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tim Quinn, Councilman 

SECONDER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 4. 17-282 Resolution Authorizing an Emergency Contract with Edward H. Cray, Inc. for 

Traffic Signal Repair Services Through November 4, 2017 at a Not to Exceed 

Amount of $15,000.00 

Mayor gave a brief summary that this came about as a result of Mercer County 

deciding that they no longer wanted to provide the service to the municipality.  Mr. 

Miller noted that the contract goes only thru November 4, 2017 and asked what 

would happen after that date.  Ms. Stockton stated that after November 4, 2017 we 

would either have a contract awarded or have the ability to negotiate the cost of 

these services under Local Public Contract Law. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 5. 17-283 Resolution Authorizing a Contract for Extraordinary Unspecifiable Services to 

Technology Management Consulting for a Geographic Information System 

Implementation Plan in an Amount not to Exceed $19,000.00 

Marc Dashield stated that following the contract’s objectives is to develop a needs 

assessment and we’ve gone through a number of interviews and discussions with 

department heads on processing and key areas.  Right now we have a GIS system 

and software in two different departments, Engineering and the Public Works, with 

two separate systems that do not necessarily talk to each other and were developed 

by separate vendors.  Bringing in a consultant to correct and come up with an 
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integrated GIS system to connect Public Works, Engineering and some other 

departments that may want to use some GIS capabilities.  They will come together 

and review our current GIS capabilities, do a needs assessment on what the needs 

may be for those departments and develop an implantation plan. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tim Quinn, Councilman 

SECONDER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 6. 17-285 Resolution Endorsing the Concept of the Nine County Region Completing 

180 Miles of Circuit Trails by 2025 in order to Achieve 500 Miles of Completed 

Circuit Trails and the Circuit Trails Passage through Princeton 

XI. CONSENT AGENDA 

Mayor Lempert asked Council if there is anything on the Consent Agenda that should be 

removed.  Councilwoman Butler asked for Resolutions 17-287 and 17-288 to be removed 

from the Consent Agenda for clarification on the resolutions. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 1. 17-284 Resolution Authorizing Approval for Princeton University Football Game    

Fireworks Display on  September 16, 2017 and October 28, 2017 

 2. 17-286 Resolution Authorizing the Award of a Contract to FDR Hitches, State Of 

New Jersey Contract A82779, T2622 For A Tandem 3.5k Axle Cargo Trailer With 

36” Side-Door & Necessary Add-Ons (Recreation/Park Maintenance Trailer) for use 

by the Recreation Department in the Amount of $7,707.40 

 3. 17-289 Resolution Authorizing 2017 Third Quarter Tax Payment Refunds for 

Overpayments to Wells Fargo, Lereta and Corelogic Real Estate Tax Services for 

Various Lots and Blocks in a total amount of $43,442.04 

 4. 17-291 Resolution Approving a Request for a Waiver of the Application Fees 

($1,500.00) and In-House Review Charges (estimated between $1,500.00 and 

$2,500.00) for a Zoning Board Application for Princeton Community Village for 

Parking Lot Expansion 

 5. 17-290 Resolution Authorizing an Agreement with the Barsky Court Homeowners 

Association for the Reimbursement of $1,189.26 for Private Services Performed in 

2016 Under the New Jersey Municipal Services Act 

 6. 17-292 Resolution Approving the Placement of Pole Banners as Requested by the 

Princeton University Art Museum for  October 9, 2017 to January 6, 2018 
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 7. 17-293 Appointments to Boards, Commissions and Committees 

 8. 17-294 Resolution Approving Firefighter Membership Application for Ziad Bouza-

Ayari 

 9. 17-295 Resolution Approving Firefighter Membership Application for Richard 

Godlewski 

 10. Payment of Bills and Claims 

 11. Completion Time Extension to July 1, 2018 to Princeton University for the Arts and   

Transit Neighborhood Preliminary and Final Major Site Plan Alexander Street 

 12. Release of Cash Maintenance Guaranty to Princeton University in the Amount of 

$21,709.98 for Olden House, LLC, 70 William Street and 13-21 Olden Street (Block 

47.02 Lots 30, 31 and 37) Preliminary and Final Major Site Plan for the Demolition 

of the Existing Structures On-site and the Construction of a New Eighteen Unit Short 

Term Furnished Housing to be Utilized Exclusively by Visiting Professors 

 13. Release of Performance Bond in the amount of $316,704.30 for the Spring Street 

Garage Parking Access and Revenue Control System (PARCS) - TIBA or Approved 

Equal to Precision Time Systems Inc. DBA Precision Technology Solutions 

 RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Quinn 

ABSENT: Crumiller 

 

Ms. Stockton gave a brief summary about the Engineering Department’s review of 

the traffic regulations for Nassau Street.  She recalled how about six months ago 

they had a request to do a no stopping or standing zone down near the new post 

office and 7-Eleven, so at that time they started looking at what the traffic 

regulations on the state records included. They found some discrepancies, some 

things that were missing and signage that didn't match what the traffic regulations 

included.  They asked the State and New Jersey Transit to review those regulations 

and they sent back notifications to us of minor changes, nothing substantial, to the 

bus stops, taxi zone, the 30 minute parking and a loading zone.  The resolution is 

more of a housekeeping resolution on our part to support what is actually in place 

out on Nassau Street.  Ms. Butler confirmed that this does not change what is 

already in place out there. 

 

 14. 17-287 A Resolution Supporting the Establishment of Bus Stops on Nassau Street 

(New Jersey Route 27) by the New Jersey Department of Transportation Traffic 

Regulation Order 
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 15. 17-288 A Resolution Supporting the Amendment of the New Jersey Department of 

Transportation Traffic Regulation Order for Nassau Street (New Jersey Route 27) 

Related to Thirty Minute Parking, the Taxi Stand and the Loading Zones Between 

Palmer Square East and Witherspoon Street 

XII. ADJOURNMENT 

A motion to adjourn at 9:15 p.m. was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by 

Councilwoman Butler and carried unanimously by those present. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Delores A. Williams 

Deputy Municipal Clerk 





































































NEW BUILDING UPDATE
September 11, 2017



About the First Aid & Rescue Squad

• Independent, non-profit organization founded in 1939.

• More than 100 Career and Volunteer members 
respond to 3,000 calls per year for Emergency Medical 
and Rescue Services.

• Works hand-in-hand with Princeton Police and Fire 
Departments, but the Squad is not a municipal agency. 

• Raises annual operating budget of $1.5 million through 
volunteer EMT services, insurance reimbursement, and 
individual contributions. 



Volunteer EMTs include students from Princeton Area High Schools along 
with volunteers from TCNJ, Rutgers University, and Princeton University, 
among others, who contribute to the community, develop leadership skills, 
and prepare for careers in science and medicine.



Why Does the Squad Need a New Building?

• Existing facility on North Harrison Street is deplorably outdated 
and insufficient to meet the needs of the Princeton community.

• Built in 1963, the building was designed for much smaller and 
fewer emergency vehicles. 

• Scant room for training, equipment storage, meetings, and 
administrative responsibilities.

• Lacks segregated spaces for decontamination facilities, oxygen 
tank storage, etc.



Where Will the New Building Be Located?

This site is ideally situated to offer the best possible response times 
(under 6 minutes) to all Princeton residents. 



How Will the New Building Affect Traffic?



What Does the New Building Feature?

• Ample bays to store the Squad’s 10 emergency vehicles and 
life-saving equipment.  

• Room to hold EMT courses, CPR classes, and other health and 
safety instruction programs open to the public. 

• Sleeping quarters for overnight emergency duty crews.

• Space to train EMTs and conduct rescue drills. 

• Storage closets for bandages, oxygen bottles AEDs, and other 
emergency medical equipment.





Building Cost and Financing

• Estimated project cost is $7.8 million.  

• Building will be funded through private donations and the sale 
of Princeton First Aid & Rescue Squad properties.

• The Princeton First Aid & Rescue Squad has received pledge 
commitments sufficient to ensure the start of construction.



Schedule and Next Steps

• September 2017 - Zoning Board application to be submitted.  
– Zoning Board Hearing could take place in October or November.

• April 2018 – Target date to break ground

• August 2019 – Goal to complete construction.

• September 2019 - Dedication of new building.



PFARS MOU Municipal 

Improvements 
Presentation to Princeton Council

September 11, 2017



Overall Roadway Improvement Plan

• Two signalized accesses to US Route 206

• Full signal at Cherry Hill

• Emergency signal at Valley Road

• Removal of the Terhune Road access onto US Route 206

• 3 lanes of traffic on Witherspoon Street and Mount Lucas Road



Terhune Road

• Close the roadway 

between 206 and Mount 

Lucas

• Realign the eastern 

Terhune Road 

intersection with Mount 

Lucas Road  



Witherspoon Street / Mount Lucas Corridor

• Formalize 3 lanes between Cherry Hill and Valley

• Add a third lane between Valley and municipal driveway

• Remove on-street parking

• Reduce southbound Mount Lucas to 1 lane at Cherry Hill intersection



206 / Cherry Hill / Mount Lucas 

• NJDOT proposes to widen 

Cherry Hill Road between 

206 and Mount Lucas 

Road to accommodate 5 

lanes

• On the opposite leg of 

the intersection, the 

lanes will be 

redesignated to allow for 

a dedicated left turn 

lane



Valley Road

• Install curbing to allow for future 4-lane section, which can accommodate 2 

westbound lanes when the emergency signal is replaced with a full traffic signal



Traffic Signal Improvements

• NJDOT to upgrade Cherry Hill Road / US Route 206 Traffic Signal

• NJDOT to install an emergency traffic signal at Valley Road / US Route 206

• PFARS to fund the replacement of the Valley Road / Witherspoon Street / 

Mount Lucas Road Traffic Signal



Municipal Fuel Station

• New fuel station with optional canopy to be constructed between Cherry Hill 

Road and (vacated) Terhune Road

• Existing fuel station to be removed and reused if possible



NJDOT Responsibilities:

• Upgrade the US Route 206/Cherry 

Hill Road signal

• Reconfigure the Cherry Hill lanes at 

the western leg of the 206 

intersection

• Widen Cherry Hill Road between 

206 and Mount Lucas to 

accommodate 5 lanes

• Install an emergency traffic signal 

at US Route 206 / Valley Road

Summary of Improvements

Princeton Responsibilities:

• Construct curb along 206 to close the 

Terhune Road access

• Construct Mount Lucas, Witherspoon 

Street, and Valley Road roadway 

improvements to accommodate the 

NJDOT improvements

• Realign the eastern Terhune Road 

intersection with Mount Lucas Road  

• Replace the Valley Road / 

Witherspoon Street Traffic Signal 

(reimbursable by PFARS)

• Provide emergency services traffic 

signal override equipment



 

Municipality of Princeton 

380 Witherspoon Street   

Princeton, NJ 08540-3496 
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Department of Recreation     BEN STENTZ 
609-921-9480          Executive Director    
www.princetonrecreation.com bstentz@princetonnj.gov 

 
 
September 7, 2017 
 
Dear Mayor Lempert and Princeton Council Members, 
 
Thank you in advance for allowing me to present a brief summary of the Recreation Commission’s financial aid (FA) 
program at the Council meeting scheduled for September 11, 2017.  Included in this memo is information 
regarding the FA program for your review ahead of the meeting.  
 
In addition, I would like to take this opportunity to share a few departmental highlights with the governing body as 
we wrap up another very successful summer campaign.   
 

➢ 2017 Total pass-throughs at CP Pool: 104,107 (as of 9/5/17) – this marks the 6th consecutive pool 
season with 100,000+ total pass-throughs 

➢ 2017 CP Pool Membership topped 5,000 members for the 6th consecutive summer. 
➢ CP Pool membership fees have stayed the same since the renovated pool opened in 2012.  While 

decisions about registration fees sit with the Recreation Commission, I do not anticipate a fee increase 
for 2018. CP Pool fees remain lower than all neighboring municipal and private pools. 

➢ Our summer Day Camp program saw an attendance increase of 17% in 2017, in part due to the 
expansion of our partnerships with organizations such as Princeton Children’s Fund (town-wide), Koko 
Fund (Johnson Park), and Joe Fund (Littlebrook). 

➢ Our Teen Travel Camp, open to rising 6th – 10th graders, ventured more than 3,400 miles, visiting six 
(6) states through the course of 33 different trips.  Our Teen Travel Camp consists of a broad cross-
section of the community, including students that have successfully completed Corner House’s AST 
program at JW Middle School. 

➢ Princeton Recreation Department has employed over 175 seasonal and part-time employees in 2017, 
making us the largest employer among Princeton municipal agencies and one of the largest employers 
in the community. 

➢ Recreation Department employees have earned wages totaling more than $426,000 in 2017. 
➢ CP Pool hosted the Princeton Area Swim & Dive Association (PASDA) diving and swimming 

championships in 2017, with the two events drawing a combined 2,500 visitors to our community.  
Our CP Bluefish Swim Team captured the PASDA championship for the 4th consecutive summer and 
have not lost a meet since 2014. The Bluefish program also includes more than 150 parent-volunteers. 

➢ 2017 marked the 29th consecutive summer of our popular Men’s Summer Basketball League, a 
program that draws hundreds of community members together three nights per week.  

➢ All told, Princeton Recreation Department offered 28 different programs/events this summer, 
including 23 combined weeks of camp. 

 
I would be remiss not to highlight the extraordinary commitment of my staff over the course of the past five 
months. The last day that there wasn’t some combination of Recreation FTE’s on-site at Recreation 
facilities/offices was Sunday, May 21, making for 121 consecutive days on-site. I am extremely proud of my team, 
and I have great admiration for their focus and commitment to their duties on behalf of our community. 
 
Regards, 
 
Ben Stentz 
 

 
 

 

http://www.princetonrecreation.com/
mailto:bstentz@princetonnj.gov


 
 

 
Financial Aid Program 

 
The Princeton Recreation Department Financial Aid (FA) program was established in 1969 and for 48 years has 
assisted Princeton families in need.  The program’s ability to sustain itself relies on each family paying what they 
can reasonably afford to pay towards their registration fees.  In determining what that share is for each family, 
each application is reviewed by the Executive Director and many variables are considered including household 
income, household expenses, financial aid history, relevant supplemental information as needed, and any 
subsidies that may be available through partner programs.  
 
Applications to the FA program are never ‘apple to apple’ from one family to the next, and to some degree the 
program relies on the honor system when requesting family and financial information.  Through long-standing 
relationships and ties within our community, we have developed trust with many families, which is a critical 
variable in executing this program successfully. The Recreation Commission reviews the financial aid program and 
remains supportive both of its purpose and the way in which the program is administered.  
 
Applicants are offered either a reduced fee or a monthly payment plan, and in most cases families are offered 
both.  
 

 
2017: By The Numbers 

 
Financial Aid directly from Princeton Recreation to Princeton residents: 2017 

o Total # of Families: 115 
o Total # of Residents: 387 
o Total Subsidy Amount: $58,760 
o Average % of total registration fees that each family was asked to pay in 2017: 25.8% 
o Total # of families receiving assistance has grown 74% since 2011 (66 to 115) 

 
 
  Financial Aid via partnerships between Princeton Recreation and other organizations: 2017 

o Total # of students: 138 
o Total Subsidy Amount from Recreation: $67,959 
o Total Subsidy Amount from Partners: $39,865 
o Total # of families receiving assistance via partnerships has nearly tripled since 2011 (48 to 138) 

 
 
Additional Figures 

o The # of summer campers receiving subsidized lunches has increased from an average of 10 per week in 
2011 to 125 per week in 2017. 

o Swim lessons provided at no additional cost to 116 families in 2017. 
o Pre-camp care provided at no additional cost to 36 families in 2017. 
o After-camp care provided at no additional cost to 39 families in 2017. 

 
 

# of families requesting financial assistance in 2017 that did not receive assistance: 0 
 
 
  



 
 

Thank you to Our Community Partners  
 
(Alphabetical) 
Corner House: Gary DeBlasio, Debbie Gross 
Griggs Farm Association: Arnaz Yousafzai 
Housing Initiatives Princeton: Carol Golden 
Joe Fund (Littlebrook): Martha Friend, Annie Kosek-Gonzalez 
JW Middle School ‘Get It Done’ Club: Moriah Akrong, Ashante Thompson, Amy Wargo 
Koko Fund (Johnson Park): Liliana Morenilla 
Princeton Children’s Fund: Liliana Morenilla, Felicia Spitz 
Princeton Community Housing: Edith Juarez, Ed Truscelli 
Princeton Public Schools: Tracy Goldberg (CP), Monique Jones (JW), Angela Siso Stentz (PHS), Jenny Walters (JW) 
R & K’s Poolside Café: Ray & Kathy Van Arsdale 
Send Hunger Packing Princeton: Ross Wishnick 
Seward Johnson Charitable Trust  

 
Thank you to the Recreation Team Members That Assist with the FA Program 

 
 
Vikki Caines: Administrative Assistant/Customer Service Manager 
Steve DiGregorio: Day Camp Director (seasonal) 
John Groeger: Program Supervisor 
Vanessa Guzman: Customer Service Staff (bi-lingual) (seasonal) 
Evan Moorhead: Assistant Director of Recreation 
Johana Ponce: Day Camp Group Supervisor (bi-lingual) (seasonal) 
Vikki Rueda: Customer Service Staff (bi-lingual) (seasonal)  
Stacie Ryan: Administrative Secretary 
 


























































































